

# Perspective

# Will the United States pass on telemedicine progress?

Mollie R. Cummins , PhD, RN<sup>1,2,3,\*</sup>, Julia Ivanova, PhD<sup>3</sup>, Triton Ong, PhD<sup>3</sup>, Hiral Soni, PhD, MS, MBA<sup>3</sup>, Janelle F. Barrera, MPH<sup>3,4</sup>, Hattie Wilczewski, BS<sup>3</sup>, Brandon M. Welch, PhD<sup>3,5</sup>, Brian E. Bunnell, PhD<sup>3,4</sup>

<sup>1</sup>College of Nursing, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, UT 84112-5880, United States, <sup>2</sup>Department of Biomedical Informatics, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, UT 84112-5880, United States, <sup>3</sup>Doxy.me Research, Doxy.me Inc, Rochester, NY 14623, United States, <sup>4</sup>Department of Psychiatry and Behavioral Neurosciences, Morsani College of Medicine, University of South Florida, Tampa, FL 33613, United States, <sup>5</sup>Biomedical Informatics Center, Medical University of South Carolina, Charleston, SC 29425, United States

\*Corresponding author: Mollie R. Cummins, PhD, RN, FAAN, FACMI, College of Nursing, University of Utah, 10 S 2000 East, Salt Lake City, UT 84112-5880, United States (mollie.cummins@utah.edu)

#### **Abstract**

**Background:** During the COVID-19 pandemic, federal and state health policies allowed temporary flexibilities for Medicare and Medicaid beneficiaries, leading to a sharp increase in telemedicine use. However, many of the flexibilities that enabled innovation and growth in telemedicine continue temporarily since the federal emergency declaration ended in May 2023, and the United States has not made permanent decisions about telemedicine policy. Analysts have raised concerns about increased spending, program integrity, safety, and equity, and recommend strengthening oversight.

Methods: Here, we argue that we must continue the flexibilities to better understand telemedicine's quality, safety, and outcomes, and until the United States can develop an evidence-based digital health strategy. A premature regression to pre-pandemic telemedicine policies risks unintended consequences.

**Conclusion:** We must continue the current policy flexibilities, safeguard against fraud and abuse, and immediately prioritize research and evaluation of telemedicine's quality, safety, and outcomes, to avoid unintended consequences and support more permanent policy decision-making.

#### Lay Summary

During the COVID-19 pandemic, there were temporary flexibilities in federal and state health policies, rules and regulations that enabled wide-spread telemedicine use. The United States has realized the potential in improving access to healthcare by integrating telemedicine alongside traditional, in-person healthcare delivery. However, many of the policy flexibilities that enabled innovation and growth in telemedicine continue temporarily since the federal emergency declaration ended in May 2023. The United States has not made permanent decisions about telemedicine policy in the post-pandemic era. Analysts have raised concerns about increased spending, program integrity, safety, and equity, and recommend strengthening oversight. Here, we argue that we must continue the flexibilities indefinitely until we better understand telemedicine's quality, safety, and outcomes, and the United States can develop an evidence-based digital health strategy. In the context of explosive growth in digital health, a premature regression to pre-pandemic telemedicine policies risks unintended consequences, could prevent us from truly understanding telemedicine quality, safety, and outcomes, and would complicate regulatory decision-making for years to come. We must continue the current policy flexibilities, safeguard against fraud and abuse, and immediately prioritize research and evaluation of telemedicine's quality, safety, and outcomes, to avoid unintended consequences and support more permanent policy decision-making.

Key words: telemedicine; telehealth; policy; COVID-19.

President Biden announced an end to the COVID-19-related emergency declarations in May of 2023. With the end of the emergency declarations came the end of the various waivers, exemptions, and flexibilities that enabled telemedicine use during the pandemic. Fortunately, the regulatory flexibilities were largely extended. An extension approved by Congress in late 2022 allowed the continuation of telemedicine provisions for Medicaid patients until the end of 2024. The Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2023 allowed extensions for Medicare recipients, Rural Health Clinics and Federally Qualified Health Centers until the end of 2024. However, these extensions are temporary in nature as stakeholders have persistent concerns about more permanent changes. While the evidence base related to telemedicine and telehealth has

grown substantially since 2020, it will take time to synthesize the existing evidence, and where we lack sufficient evidence, to determine a focused research agenda that supports policy decisions. In the meantime, a regression from current telemedicine flexibilities could (1) exacerbate inequities of health care access, (2) stunt innovation, and (3) effectively discard the opportunity for research that is uniquely inclusive of vulnerable populations, and that can be conducted across health care settings, systems, and payment types.

Certainly, telemedicine existed long before the pandemic, as a promising approach to addressing barriers to healthcare. Early successes such as the US Department of Veterans Affairs' large-scale telehealth program had already connected patients in underserved areas with specialty healthcare

providers and helped patients overcome barriers of time or transportation in obtaining care. Telemedicine held tremendous promise for overcoming barriers faced by persons with chronic disease and multi-morbidity, who require frequent office visits, ongoing monitoring, and disease management. However, telemedicine was not widely adopted or accepted. Most telemedicine services were not reimbursed, or the services were reimbursed at a lower rate. Consequently, the pre-pandemic adoption of telemedicine services often resulted in financial losses for healthcare organizations and providers.

The COVID-19 pandemic and its consequent public health measures abruptly changed this situation. In the face of the COVID-19 pandemic, healthcare providers were challenged to continue care delivery, while minimizing in-person interactions to control the spread of the virus, and so there was a sharp nationwide increase in the use of telemedicine during the early months of the pandemic.<sup>4</sup> Doxy.me Inc., a free HIPAA-compliant telemedicine platform, witnessed a 29-fold increase in monthly minutes between February 2020 and March 2020. <sup>10</sup> Federal and state health policy was responsive to the need for telemedicine services, allowing for temporary flexibilities during the public health emergency including expanded reimbursement for telemedicine services. <sup>11</sup> This enabled telemedicine access for everyone, including socially vulnerable populations served by an array of federal programs.

The collective experience of telemedicine adoption during the past 3 years, across diverse populations, has been remarkable. We learned that telemedicine could improve access to mental health care, help working people receive care without threatening their jobs and health, and help people in rural communities see difficult-to-find specialists. <sup>12–17</sup> We developed and implemented approaches for integrating telemedicine services into a hybrid system of healthcare, approaches that often worked very well. We also learned more about the digital divide, and how matters of digital access and digital literacy affect access to healthcare. This massive, nationwide adoption of telemedicine yielded tremendous insights into how telemedicine can improve healthcare and generated a number of questions about its capability to ameliorate—or worsen—health inequities. <sup>18,19</sup>

While some private insurers have instituted ongoing reimbursement for telemedicine services, the ongoing reimbursement of services for Medicare and Medicaid beneficiaries remains in question. The delay in definitive decision-making stems from concerns in four areas, summarized in a report by the Government Accounting Office (GAO) in 2021: increased spending, program integrity, safety, and equity.<sup>20,21</sup> In short, there is concern that the widespread, post-pandemic availability of telemedicine will lead to increases in both legitimate and abusive utilization, with health care providers maximizing telemedicine service delivery to increase income. The GAO report also raised concerns about uncertain quality and safety, even fraud and abuse, and that telemedicine's benefits may not be equitable. In a subsequent 2022 report, the GAO made specific recommendations to strengthen oversight of telemedicine.<sup>22</sup>

Concern for potential fraud and abuse is appropriate. Indeed, some bad actors learned how telemedicine could be employed in fraud and abuse schemes. <sup>23–25</sup> However, if Medicare and Medicaid beneficiaries lose access to telemedicine services, we risk exacerbating existing health inequities

through loss of services, before fully understanding their advantages and disadvantages relative to standard care. We would also lose the opportunity to conduct research that would allow us to better understand and address digital health inequities, and the opportunity to potentially improve outcomes for vulnerable populations. The appropriate response to a fear of fraud and abuse is not a return to prepandemic models of care or suppression of access to legitimate and much-needed health care services. Instead, we can and should implement safeguards, including billing surveillance as recommended by MedPAC<sup>26</sup> and the advancement of automated systems to detect fraud. We must also educate healthcare providers about telemedicine compliance; individual healthcare providers bear substantial liability for telemedicine fraud and should be prepared to recognize and address it in health care settings. Above all, we must continue to study telemedicine's quality, safety, and outcomes and synthesize recent evidence, so that the knowledge base to support regulatory decisions is robust. Clearly, the loss of reimbursement for telemedicine and consequent loss of service to millions of Americans would be akin to "throwing out the baby with the bath water."

We recommend that current telemedicine flexibilities be extended indefinitely, until we can adequately study telemedicine's quality, safety, and outcomes, and until the United States determines a more enduring strategy for digital health that encompasses telehealth and telemedicine. We also recommend strengthened safeguards against fraud and abuse. Further, we strongly recommend a focused effort to synthesize evidence that emerged from the COVID-19 pandemic, and to invest now in research that will generate additional evidence to support policy decision-making. The COVID-19 pandemic caused a great deal of suffering worldwide, but it also pushed us to this incredible breakthrough in healthcare delivery, foundational to future progress in patient-centric, decentralized, and digitally enabled healthcare delivery.

The heartbreaking devastation of war and disease has repeatedly pushed the United States to impactful breakthroughs in science and medicine. Surgical amputations during the US Civil War led to advancements in prosthetic devices.<sup>27</sup> The crisis of the Spanish flu in the early 19th century led to research that pinpointed the influenza virus and enabled subsequent development of the world's first influenza vaccine.<sup>28</sup> The need for antibiotics during World War II led to the development of systems for mass-producing antibiotics, which continued to meet needs long after the war's end.<sup>29</sup> In painfully recent history, we experienced the COVID-19 pandemic. One of the most remarkable breakthroughs of the pandemic was the widespread adoption of telemedicine. It would be unthinkable for the United States to discard the progress realized.

#### **Author contributions**

All authors contributed to conceptualization, review, and editing. Mollie R. Cummins drafted the manuscript.

#### **Funding**

This manuscript was partially supported by the National Institute of Mental Health of the National Institutes of Health under Award Numbers R41MH126734, K23MH118482, and R42LM012547. The content is solely

the responsibility of the authors and does not necessarily represent the official views of the National Institutes of Health.

#### **Conflicts of interest**

B.M.W. is a shareholder, and all other authors are employees of Doxy.me, LLC, a commercial telemedicine company. The authors declare no other conflicts of interest.

### **Data availability**

Not applicable.

## References

- U.S. to end COVID-19 emergency declarations on May 11. Reuters [Internet]. Reuters; January 31, 2023. Cited February 1, 2023. https://www.reuters.com/world/us/us-end-covid-19-emergency-declarations-may-11-2023-01-30/
- Cubanski J, Kates J, Tolbert J, et al. What happens when COVID-19 emergency declarations end? implications for coverage, costs, and access [Internet]. Cited February 1, 2023. https://www.kff. org/coronavirus-covid-19/issue-brief/what-happens-when-covid-19emergency-declarations-end-implications-for-coverage-costs-andaccess/#telehealth
- Morse S. House passes bill extending telehealth waivers through 2024 [Internet]. Healthcare Finance News. Cited February 1, 2023. https://www.healthcarefinancenews.com/news/house-passesbill-extending-telehealth-waivers-through-2024
- Connolly, [d-Va-11] GE. Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2023 [Internet]. 2617. December 29, 2022. https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/2617/text
- Hernandez H, Scholten J, Moore E. Home clinical video telehealth promotes education and communication with caregivers of veterans with TBI. *Telemed J E Health*. 2015;21(9):761-766.
- Sarmiento KF, Folmer RL, Stepnowsky CJ, et al. National expansion of sleep telemedicine for veterans: the TeleSleep program. J Clin Sleep Med. 2019;5(9):1355-1364.
- Hill RD, Luptak MK, Rupper RW, et al. Review of veterans health administration telemedicine interventions. Am J Manag Care. 2010;16(12 Suppl HIT):e302-e310.
- Scholten J, Poorman C, Culver L, Webster JB. Department of veterans affairs polytrauma telerehabilitation: twenty-first century care. *Phys Med Rehabil Clin N Am.* 2019;30(1):207-215.
- Hahn Z, Hotchkiss J, Atwood C, et al. Travel burden as a measure of healthcare access and the impact of telehealth within the veterans health administration. J Gen Intern Med. 2023;38(Suppl 3):805-813.
- Vogt EL, Welch BM, Bunnell BE, et al. Quantifying the impact of COVID-19 on telemedicine utilization: retrospective observational study. *Interact J Med Res.* 2022;11(1):e29880.
- Government Response to Coronavirus, COVID-19 [Internet].
  Cited February 2, 2023. https://www.usa.gov/federal-covid-response
- Bove R, Garcha P, Bevan CJ, Crabtree-Hartman E, Green AJ, Gelfand JM. Clinic to in-home telemedicine reduces barriers to care for patients with MS or other neuroimmunologic conditions. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm*. 2018;5(6):e505.

- Barbosa W, Zhou K, Waddell E, Myers T, Dorsey ER. Improving access to care: telemedicine across medical domains. *Annu Rev Public Health*. 2021;42:463-481.
- Hamnvik OPR, Agarwal S, AhnAllen CG, Goldman AL, Reisner SL. Telemedicine and inequities in health care access: the example of transgender health. *Transgend Health*. 2022;7(2):113-116.
- Su D, Zhou J, Kelley MS, et al. Does telemedicine improve treatment outcomes for diabetes? A meta-analysis of results from 55 randomized controlled trials. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract*. 2016;116:136-148.
- Ferro F, Tozzi AE, Erba I, et al. Impact of telemedicine on health outcomes in children with medical complexity: an integrative review. Eur J Pediatr. 2021;180(8):2389-2400.
- 17. Wilczewski H, Paige SR, Ong T, et al. Providers' perspectives on telemental health usage after the COVID-19 pandemic: retrospective analysis [Internet]. *JMIR Form Res.* 2022;6(11):e39634. http://dx.doi.org/10.2196/39634
- Uscher-Pines L, McCullough CM, Sousa JL, et al. Changes in inperson, audio-only, and video visits in California's federally qualified health centers, 2019-2022. *JAMA*. 2023;329(14):1219-1221.
- Haimi M. The tragic paradoxical effect of telemedicine on healthcare disparities- a time for redemption: a narrative review. BMC Med Inform Decis Mak. 2023;23(1):95.
- mHealthIntelligence. GAO tells congress to wait on expanding Telehealth coverage past the pandemic [Internet]. Cited February 6, 2023. https://mhealthintelligence.com/news/gao-tells-congressto-wait-on-expanding-telehealth-coverage-past-the-pandemic
- U.S. Government Accountability Office. Medicare and Medicaid: COVID-19 program flexibilities and considerations for their continuation [Internet]. Cited February 6, 2023. https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-21-575t
- U.S. Government Accountability Office. Medicare Telehealth: actions needed to strengthen oversight and help providers educate patients on privacy and security risks [Internet]. Cited February 6, 2023. https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-22-104454
- National Enforcement Action Results in 78 Individuals Charged for \$2.5B in Health Care Fraud [Internet]. 2023. Cited September 29, 2023. https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/national-enforcementaction-results-78-individuals-charged-25b-health-care-fraud
- 24. Justice Department Charges Dozens for \$1.2 Billion in Health Care Fraud [Internet]. 2022. Cited February 2, 2023. https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-charges-dozens-12-billion-health-care-fraud
- Hooker M, De Laurentis A, Klein S, et al. Fraud emerges as Telehealth surges [Internet]. https://www.americanbar.org/content/ dam/aba/publications/criminaljustice/2021/telehealth\_fraud.pdf
- Winter A, Tabor L, Sukhavasi B. Telehealth: updates on use, beneficiary and clinician experiences, and other topics of interest [Internet]. Cited February 2, 2023. https://www.medpac.gov/wpcontent/uploads/2021/09/Telehealth-MedPAC-Nov-2021.pdf
- Clemens J. How the Civil War drove medical innovation—and the pandemic could, too. The Conversation [Internet]. September 8, 2020. Cited February 1, 2023. http://theconversation.com/howthe-civil-war-drove-medical-innovation-and-the-pandemic-couldtoo-144181
- 28. Schwartz JL. The Spanish flu, epidemics, and the turn to biomedical responses. *Am J Public Health*. 2018;108(11):1455-1458.
- Quinn R. Rethinking antibiotic research and development: World war II and the penicillin collaborative. Am J Public Health. 2013;103(3):426-434.